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  EDITORIAL
March 1992

If you want a change from toiling in the garage, but would still like to keep your hands busy you could do worse than visit Club Members Nick and Grace Moffat's FABLAB in Poole Park. They have a wide range of 'hands-on' scientific wonders on display. It's all very intriguing and even includes a lie detector and a make-your-own whirlwind. The FABLAB is permanently located next to the cafe, near the ducks and geese. It may also be of interest to know that Nick has recently purchased a jet engine to restore! I don't know if he's planning to rebuild his A7 Tourer round it, but knowing Nick it is quite possible!

This month's Newsletter contains the usual features, including an account of a Wessex mud-run and a profile of Paul and Emma.

Keep burning the rubber,

John

SECRETARIAL Well Folks,

What an excellent quiz organised by Merv and Fran last Club Night; even if I was on the winning team!
Another good turn-out for the Sunday Run - about 90 miles round trip and no faults except one puncture, which can hardly by blamed on Austin engineering! Let's hope the European Hike will prove as reliable; fingers crossed.

Munwellyns' Poole Workshop (sounds good!) is now fully burglar alarmed. Although as yet largely untested, as it was only installed yesterday, it should prove to be a good deterrent. It is not only the value of the Austins we have to consider, but the spares and tools etc.  If anyone is interested in a system, a colleague of mine has just started a small business tailor-making systems at prices which I felt were quite reasonable. See me if interested.

Glyn and I have now sold the Ruby. Funnily enough to the same chap that bought my Special some years ago. He has just joined the Club as well. My latest Special is coming along well. Ash and ply-bodied and ali-covered; engine next.

By the time you read this the budget will have passed and our Austins will no doubt cost us a bit more to run. Never mind, they are economical and the cheap tax doesn't usually go up as much as the full one, so all the more excuse to give the 7 an airing.

See you Club Night,

Gary

WHIBLEY'S WESSEX WANDER (or The Snowdrop Run)23rd February 1992
Thirteen cars met at Wimborne Car Park -11 assorted Sevens, a 1953 Austin Somerset owned by Cliff Mason and Scott and Michelle in their Mini, for a run led by Dusty and Jane. A fair day for weather, but only Dave Whetton in his Opal decided to have the hood down and brave the elements.

We all set off through Holt and Holt Forest and on through the lanes, eventually leading out to Cashmoor, Farnham and Tollard Royal, only doing one double-back in the process, much to everyone's amusement.

Dusty certainly kept us off the main roads and we passed through lots of un-spoilt woodland with an abundance of snowdrops out in gardens and hedgerows.

As we approached the Shaftesbury area the lanes where muddy and steep so A7 owners take note - clean the car afterwards and not before the Run, especially when hill climbing in the Shaftesbury area! We were about half way to our destination, near Marnhull, when Richard Cressey's Box had a puncture just at the bottom of a steep hill, but he was soon on the road again with a little help from Ben and others following. We convoyed on through Stour Provost to Fifehead​ Magdalen and to the lunch stop at The Staverton Arms where we were joined by Paul and Emma and Jane in her Opal.

After a good lunch some members decided to go into Shaftesbury for a walk.

Gary and Glyn were reminiscing over the drive up Gold Hill in a Chummy which they did a few years ago. That must have been quite an experience, especially as the top is only just wide enough to take the car.

We had a good walk overlooking the wonderful view from the top of Gold Hill, walked around the Abbey grounds and then back into town. Some took an alternative route down Gold Hill and up through the park.

We all met up again in the town where Phil bumped into some 750 Club members who were asking about the cars.

Dusty and Jane, Hilary and Phil and others went for a well deserved cuppa at The Grosvenor Hotel - a perfect end to a perfect day. It was excellent company and thanks to Dusty for a very enjoyable Run.
'

Sue and Mike Topham
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A7 BEGINNINGS – A story of Austin folk.
3 Paul and Emma Mainzer.

`When is a tractor not a tractor? Or when is a 1928 Chummy a 1989 Chummy?' Read on for the answer to these fascinating questions.
One broiling hot summer's day way back in the late 70's or early 80's, found Paul and Emma sitting sizzling and overheating for hours in a car queue somewhere between Branksome Chine and Canford Cliffs. No, not in an Austin 7, merely an exotic modern! Unsuccessfully and very frustratingly they were attempting to get down to their boat. (In those days their favoured pastime). However, such was the incredible delay that both realized that they were not going to get sailing in anything like a reasonable time. So, home to sit in the garden they went!

Not very satisfying, since this sort of thing was happening to a lesser or greater degree with regular monotony.  "No use Emma", Paul declared, "We'll have to change our hobby".

Paul had for many a long year been interested in 'old bangers'. During his time at Blandford camp he had picked up many for the going rate of £20/£25, had either run them into the ground or had them patched up and sold on.

Not surprisingly then, Paul out to the nearest Newsagents at Barton-on-Sea and bought a posse of Car Magazines, browsed through them and concluded that there seemed to be plenty of Austin Sevens around. Also an advert for the 750 club caught his eye. He phoned Barry Clark, a committee member, to say that he might well be interested in both purchasing a Seven and joining the club. Thus was the 1926 Chummy bought from Farnham launching Emma and Paul into a whole new ball game'. Or 'out of the boat and into the Seven' so to speak!

Realising that the 750 club was more into racing than Paul desired to be, Brian suggested that the Dorset club might be 'more appropriate' to the Mainzers' needs. Thus it was then that in the very early 1980's Paul, Emma and Chummy joined the Dorset club. Those were the days as you all so well know, when the club met at Dormers in Wimborne.

Despite the Chummy being a very nice car it was a bit of a Prima Donna, bagging centre stage by playing up at most inconvenient times. Well, at least its magneto did. In those days there was no electronic modification, so it had to go. In its place came the present 1934 Box TSV 499. This number is a Ministry of Transport one, since the previous owner did not find the original log book until some two years after Paul had bought it! ("I suppose I ought to do something about restoring the original number to the car", muses Paul, "I will do one of these days".)

Such a nice car... I reckon you ought to Paul... Looking forward to seeing TW 5867 replacing TSV 499.

`When is a tractor not a tractor'? Or when is a 1928 Chummy a 1989 Chummy? At last the answer! Around 1985 Paul bought a 1928 TRACTOR from Bernard. No, he had not changed his hobby to farming. You see the original CHUMMY was compulsorily requisitioned at the beginning of the second world war; converted into a tractor; later stored in a garage/barn until discovered by Brian Hooper when the garage was needed to house a disco! The beautiful new bodied black and white Chummy XV 6036 is the very same one; carefully restored by Paul.

Paul has been on the committee for some 4/5 years as we all know from benefiting and enjoying his well organised runs. He is the coordinator of 'Events', two of the more prestigious being the Channel Island and Bayeux Easter Runs.

The Royal Corinthian Yacht Club's loss has certainly been our gain Paul and Emma; thank you.

B.B. Jan. 1992.
[image: image5.png]QUIZ NIGHT was another success for Merv and Fran, demonstrating again that a successful event is usually due to careful preparation and good organisation. Nine groups competed, with honours going to 'Austrians' who were clear winners. Congratulations to them (see below) and again our thanks to Merv and Fran, ably abetted by daughter Louise.

	THANKS to those who responded to Merv's questionnaire regarding favoured social events. There were 36 responses and the preferences were!:

	

	Canal Trip
	83%
	Barn Dance
	52%

	Coach Trip
	44%
	Visit to theatre
	44%

	Disco (Fancy Dress)
	25%
	Disco (No Fancy Dress)
	25%

	This will help in forward planning.
	
	

	
	
	


CONGRATULATIONS to Scott and Michelle who became engaged on St. Valentines Day. They make a happy pair.
  FOR SALE Mini Countryman 'Woody". Two available, both very tidy. Now getting quite rare.  M.O.T. and taxed.
 £995 & £1,295 Gary (Poole 683848)

FOR SALE
1932 Chassis 2-Seat Special with 1936 engine and gearbox. The ali and fibreglass body is said to have come from Beaulieu in the late forties. Excellent condition, very good runner. Reluctant sale, caused by the recession.  £2,500 and will accept any reasonable rate of payment, if necessary. Contact Graham Stansfield 738441

FOR SALE Still available - Rolling Long Wheelbase Chassis and Special Body (new). No engine and gearbox. £750. Apply Bernard Cowley
Wimborne 887666

WANTED A pair of Box or Ruby seats. Please contact Glyn Llewellyn New Milton 613080

FOR SALE The following A7s for restoration !​

1. Hamblin Cadet LWB. V5. £1,250

2. Super Accessories Sportsman. LWB. V5. £1,250

3. 1929-ish SWB Sports Special. 2 Seater. V5. £2,250 
4. 1933 Van Project. Lots new parts. £1,500 
5. 1924 Chummy Scoop Scuttle Replica. £4,000

Part exchange possible. Nippy wanted.

Tel. David Tedham 0299 24340.

CLUB MEMBER Peter Masson of Fort Worth, Florida has written to Bernard thanking the Club for the Club Badge which was delivered to his house by Glyn and Pat. Peter was at work when they called (having gone quite a distance out of their way), but they had a chat with his wife.

NEW MEMBERS: Welcome to Brian Willbourn and Peter Cooper. Also welcome back to John Stone who has rejoined.

THANKS to Sue Topham for this curiosity which she spotted in the newspaper and to Margaret Seymour for last month's Tony Jacklin item, which I wrongly attributed to Sue. (Who says beer's getting weaker?!)
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The distributor has three main components: contact breaker, condenser and high tension distributor. Its
function has already been described.

The basic construction of the distributor is a spindle driven by the engine at camshaft speed - that is
half crankshaft speed. Carried on its upper end is a cam with as many lobes as there are cylinders in the
engine.

A pivoted rocker arm bears at one end on the cam, the other end has a contact point riveted into it.

A spring acting on the arm causes the contact breaker to bear onto another contact fixed to, but insul-
ated from, the distributor casing.

The operating of the contact breaker is similar to that described in the magneto section. To produce the
high tension current in the coil, which brings us to the next component, the high tension distributor or
rotor.

The rotor is mounted on the end of the distributor shaft above the cam and is made of insulated material.

The distributor cover which fits over this is retained by two spring clips; inside the roof of the cover are
mounted the terminals, one for each cylinder and a central one which is the high tension lead contact
from the coil. This is spring loaded and bears on the metal portion of the top of the rotor arm and pro-
jection which the plug leads connect  to inside the cover.

The cycle of operations is that low tension current is supplied to the primary coil winding, the circuit is
broken by the contact breaker, inducing a high tension current in the secondary coil winding, which is
led to the central terminal in the distributor cover. This makes contact with the metal portion of the
rotor arm, it then jumps the gap in turn to the equally spaced terminals as it rotates past them, and hence
on to the sparking plug.

In order to keep the engine running most efficiently, it is found necessary to ‘advance’ the timing of the
spark at the plug as the engine speeds up, i.e. make the spark occur earlier in the engine cycle. On earlier
cars this is achieved by adjusting the manuat 'IGr!’ lever at the centre of the steering wheel. This causes
the body of the distributor to rotate slightly, relative to the rotor inside it.
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[image: image13.png]With the introduction of the Ruby in 1934 the ignition advance and retard was made automatic by a
mechanism contained in the base of the distributor. This mechanism is in the form of a centrifugal gove-
rnor, that is bob weights on the governor causes the cam to rotate slightly in relation to the shaft which is
driving it. So as the engine speed increases the cam advance causing the spark to occur earlier, and as the

speed falis the bob weights start to return to their normal position with the cam, thus retarding the
ignition.





INSTANT SUCCESS
The Austin Seven racing model, driven and entered by Captain
Waite, made its bow before the public on Easter Monday
celebrated the event with a runaway win, by a quarter of a mile, and the Easter Small Car Handicap. Interest was mainly directed upon this trim little racer, of the nine entrants of the race, and it
was deepened when it leapt away from the line with surprising
celerity, which turned to surprise when it demonstrated the speed of which it was capable. It established a decisive lead, which was
maintained, and finished at 65 m.p.h. Its average speed was 59
m.p.h. It had only been out of the Works on a few short runs
previous to its appearance on the track and was driven by Captain
Waite from Banbury to Brooklands and after the race of 5¾  miles,
journeyed back home to Bromsgrove, a distance of 116 miles. For
the day's total of about 190 miles the driving time amounted to just
about six hours and the car was running better at the end of the day than at the time of the race. Except in regard to gear ratios and body. it differed little from the standard model. The "Austin Seven" maintained career of success at Whitsuntide by winning the Small Car Handicap--at a speed of 67; m.p.h., and taking second and third places in the Short Handicap.

[image: image14.png]In Classic Trial.

In the London-Land's-End trial "Austin Seven" cars were driven by two private owners-Mr. B. Harcourt and Mr. J. Falahee. Porlock Hill, the worst in Somerset, was the first point of interest, and a very good test for both car and driver. Both Austins quietly yet speedily skipped up the hills. giving remarkable proof of their efficiency. After the descent of Countisbury Hill came Lynmouth Hill, with its very sharp left-hand hairpin bend and a gradient of I in 7, with a pronounced S-bend near the summit, up which both Austins hummed without undue effort. Notorious Beqgar's Roost, with a gradient of more than I in 3, was responsible, as usual, for quite a number of competitors losing their claims for gold medals; but it presented no difficulties to Mr. Harcourt's sturdy little Austin, and his climb of the most difficult hill in tile trial was -greeted with a good deal of applause by the assembled spectators. The subsequent cross-country run to South Moulton was extremely rough going, but on Greymare Hill the Austins proved themselves notably good performers and toyed with the gradient. Mr. Harcourt had had a perfect run from Slough, but when he was passing through Penzance, twelve miles from Land's End, a large dog rushed in front of his car, and in swerving to avoid it, and violently applying his brakes, the driver did damage which caused him to retire from the arduous trial with the end of the course in view. Mr. Faiahee finished the course, however, and was awarded a bronze medal for his performance.

David and Goliath.

Mr. W. L. Crozier, of Scarborough, entered an "Austin Seven" in the Spring Reliability Trial of the Scarborough and District Motor Cycle Club, held on May 13th, and it is interesting to note that the "Austin Seven" of 747 c.c. tied with a car of 1,496 c.c., or twice the engine capacity, neither losing any marks. Quite a number of the cars were driven by experts, while Mr. Crozier had only ten days before the event received his first lesson in driving any car at all. Marks were lost by all the other makes of cars.

A Night Trial.

In the all-night reliability trial held from Newcastle to Edinburgh and back on May 26th and 271h, an "Austin Seven" driven by A. W. Byers won a gold medal, and an "Austin Seven" driven by Mr. A. Ditchon a silver medal.

[image: image15.png]The above items and this month's cover picture are from 'The Motor for the Millions', a publication of The Austin Motor Company Ltd, reprinted for the Diamond Jubilee of the Austin 7 1922-1982.
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EVENTS

MARCH
Thursday 19th March. CLUB NIGHT at the Elm Tree. 8.00 p.m. 'Characters of Old Poole' - a talk by Mr. George Blake who spoke so interestingly on Poole last year.

Sunday 22nd March. CLUB RUN. 'Miles of Mystery' with Miles Shepherd. Meet in the small car park at the entrance to the Safeway car park, Wimborne at 10.15 for 10.30 a.m.

Thursday 26th March. COMMITTEE MEETING at the Tyrrells Ford, 8.30 p.m.

APRIL
Thursday 2nd April. '8 to Late' (for those who want to meet for a natter) at The Fisherman's Haunt, Winkton.

Sunday 12th April. CLUB RUN (a week earlier than usual). A Weymouth and Portland Run. Meet at Wimborne, as for March, but at 10.30 for 10.45 a.m.

Thursday 16th April. CLUB NIGHT at the Elm Tree. 8.00 p.m.

Thursday 23rd April. COMMITTEE MEETING at the Tyrrells Ford, 8.30 p.m.
OUTSIDE EVENTS (Further events notified.)

APRIL 19/20th April (Easter Week-end) South Devon Railway Trust Road and Rail Transport Gala, Buckfastleigh, Devon. Free £5 tickets for driver and crew plus plaque. Your Editor has further details.

26th April. The Daffodil Run. No contact to hand - try Glyn or Bernard.

MAY Sunday 3rd May. The Club has been invited to attend a Rally at Harmans Cross on the Swanage Railway line. Further details next month.

SOME DA7C PROVISIONAL DATES .​

Sunday 17th May. DA7C Driving Tests at Blandford Camp. 
Saturday 23rd May. A DA7C Evening Run. 
Saturday 4th July. DA7C Barbecue, Studland.
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